
 

GATESHEAD METROPOLITAN BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

FAMILIES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE MEETING 
 

Thursday, 27 April 2023 
 

 
PRESENT: Councillor M Hall (Chair) 
  
 Councillor(s): D Burnett, H Kelly, L Caffrey, B Clelland, 

P Craig, C Davison, K McCartney, E McMaster, L Moir, 
A Ord, M Ord, D Robson, R Waugh, D Weatherley, 
Ayodele Akin and Rachel Walton 

  
  
F81 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  

 
 Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Mohammed and Cllr Bradford. 

  
F82 MINUTES OF LAST MEETING  

 
 RESOLVED -  That the minutes of the meeting held on 9 March 2023 be 

approved as a correct record. 
   

F83 CAMHS AND IMPACT OF COVID - UPDATE  
 

 The Committee received a presentation by the Children and Young People’s Service 
Newcastle/Gateshead CNTW, which provided a spotlight on delivery of Children’s 
Waiting Times. 
  
The Committee received an update on SPA (Single Point of Access) and a ‘one stop 
shop’ for any children’s referrals requiring a mental health assessment. Following 
assessment, treatment and intervention will be offered by the most relevant provider 
if required. Referrals will be reviewed and triaged by community nurse practitioners 
in the hope that young people are referred to the right place at the right time for 
onward assessment and treatment or advice and guidance; as per NHS long term 
plan 
  
Young people aged 0-18 living within the catchment of Newcastle or Gateshead can 
access SPA and referrals can be made by any professionals working with a young 
person, self-referrals from the YP or their family/carer. SPA is provided within the 
children’s mental health services kin CNTW foundation trust. 
  
Conversely the Committee were advised that SPA is not a crisis team and is not a 
24/7 provision for children’s mental health – all urgent referrals are dealt with 
through the Children and Young People’s Service (CYPS) and the Intensive 
Community Treatment Service (ICTS).  SPA is also not a treatment service but it is 
for children’s emotional wellbeing and mental health through the Getting Help and 
Getting More Help services and not for all children’s services. 
  



 

The Committee also received an update on the Emotional Wellbeing Team, 
Gateshead which is provided by South Tyneside NHS Foundation Trust and are 
based within Grassbanks with flexibility to attend other venues if required. The 
EWBT provide support to children and young people within Gateshead Catchment 
area via Single Point of Access. 
  
EWBT offers intervention and assessment for a range of issues including: 
  

        Low mood 
        Anxiety 
        Bereavement and Loss 
        Bullying 
        Eating Distress 
        Relationship Difficulties 

  
Interventions provided by EWBT include individual support (counselling and CBT 
informed approach). Groupwork further assessment and formulation, parent & carer 
support and work collaboratively with Education, GP’s, School nurses and health 
visitors and other specialist services. 
  
The Committee were informed about the work of the Getting More Help Service 
which was summarised as follows:- 
  
Mental Health Pathway 

        Significant deterioration in emotional wellbeing/mental health 
        Experiencing auditory and/or visual hallucinations 
        Increase in level of self-harming behaviours 
        Concerns regarding risk to self and/or others 
        Concerns regarding exploitation (online, in public) (victim or perpetrator) 
        Increase in level of offending behaviour that appears linked to Mental Health 

presentation and/or emotional dysregulation 
        Assessment of moderate to severe mental health presentations. YP are 

offered an appointment with community practitioners and following this 
community practitioners present their formulation of need within an MDT to 
support shared decision making 

        Treatment – allocation of care co-ordinator can be treatment in its self or the 
care  

        Co-ordinator can refer onto therapies via the psychological therapies 
meeting. 

        This meeting has therapist’s supporting decision making with care co-
ordinators to ensure the right therapy is offered. Therapies available are: 

        CBT, DBT (From January), Psychotherapy, family therapy, art therapy 
  
Eating Disorders Team 
  
The Committee were informed that young people must present with eating disorder 
psychopathology or behaviours, (restriction/exercise/binging/purging) and to what 
extent each of the behaviours are being observed/impacting wellbeing. Any weight 
loss/and or stopping of Menstrual cycle. 



 

As per the waiting time standards for eating disorders, all appropriate referrals will 
be assessed within 28 days 
  
Neurodevelopmental assessment pathway 
  
The Committee were informed that Neurodevelopmental concerns in school age 
children (eg ADHD/ASD) assessment only pathway – post diagnostic support sits 
within the Getting Help Services. 
  
Learning Disability pathway  
  
The Committee were advised that the young person must have a diagnosed learning 
disability and must be experiencing some degree of psychological distress. This also 
includes children presenting with behaviour that challenges. 
  
The Committee were advised that not all referrals may come directly though SPA 
and exceptions to this include crisis and urgent referrals, youth offending, liaison and 
diversion referrals, looked after children (LAC) consultations. 
  
The Committee were presented with a table that demonstrated the number of 
referrals into SPA from 2019/20 to 2022/23 for Gateshead and Newcastle. Referrals 
increased by 75% from 2021/22 to 2022/23. In 2022/23 the service received an 
average of 498 referrals per month. An average of 239 triages were completed each 
month for young people from Gateshead.  
  
The Committee were presented with a table that demonstrated the Getting More 
Help Referrals into each of the Getting More Help pathway from 2019/20 until 
2022/23 (service as a whole i.e. Newcastle and Gateshead) 
  
There was a slight decrease in referrals during covid in 2020/21 but numbers have 
continued to rise and in 2022/23 were higher than pre-covid levels. The number of 
referrals into the mental health pathway have decreased slightly, learning disabilities 
has remained relatively steady but referrals into the neurodevelopmental pathway 
have continued to rise year on year. There has been a 112% increase in referrals 
into the neuro pathway from 2019/20 to 2022/23. 
  
The Committee received an update on waiting times for SPA and were advised that 
Gateshead Place commissioners have allocated some additional non-recurrent 
resource for 2023/24 which has been utilised to increase capacity in Kalmer 
Counselling, Northeast Counselling Service and Children North East with the aim of 
reducing the number of people being held in SPA.  
  
In response to the increase in referrals and to try and manage the waiting times for 
young people Place commissioners and CNTW provided significant additional 
funding in 2022/23. 
  
Place Commissioners increased recurrent investment into the Getting Help 
partnership by £430k which has resulted in an additional 480 counselling places per 
year. 
  



 

CNTW invested £2.3 million non-recurrent funding in 2022/23 which provided an 
additional 506 counselling places and 780 neurodevelopmental assessments as well 
as funding some early help hub pilots, neuro hubs, parenting support and therapy 
bites (app based self help tools). 
  
CNTW has also provided £450k into 2023/24 for some additional counselling 
capacity and to continue some of the above pilots. 
  
Funding into the Getting More Help pathways has not increased. 
  
The Committee also received an update on some of the challenges faced by CYPS, 
actions being taken and the expected impact of these actions will be as well as how 
risks are being mitigated for children waiting. 
  
RESOLVED - i) That the information be noted 
  ii) The Committee requested further information on patterns 

and age breakdown for children with Autism and ADHD 
and in particular how many children have presented with 
Autism and ADHD since Covid  

  iii) The Committee requested further updates in due course 
   

F84 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S ACCESS TO DENTAL HEATH SERVICES 
IN GATESHEAD - UPDATE  
 

 The Committee received a presentation which provided an update on NHS Dentistry. 
  
The Committee were advised that NHS Dentistry services must operate in strict 
accordance with nationally set Government Regulation (2006). Under NHS Dentistry 
national regulation there is no formal registration of patients with dental practices as 
part of their NHS Dentistry offer, patients can therefore approach any dental practice 
offering NHS care for access.  
  
Dental contracts and provision is activity and demand led with the expectation 
practices deliver courses of treatment with recall intervals appropriate to clinical 
need and manage their available commissioned capacity to best meet both local 
demand and the clinical needs of patients presenting to their practice. 
  
The contract regulations set out the contract currency which is measured in units of 
dental activity (UDAs) that are attributable to a banded course of treatment 
prescribed under the regulations. 
  
NHS North East and North Cumbria Integrated Care Board (ICB) do not commission 
private dental services but the NHS dental regulations do not prohibit the provision 
of private dentistry by NHS Dental Practices. 
  
The prolonged COVID 19 pandemic period required NHS Dental Practices to follow 
strict Infection Prevention and Control (IPC) guidance which significantly restricted 
levels of access to dental care. As a result backlog demands for dental care remains 
high with the urgency and increased complexity of patient clinical presentations 
further impacting the ability for the NHS Dental Care system to return back to pre-



 

COVID operational norms. 
  
The Committee also received an update on NHS Commissioned Capacity, 
pressures and challenges i.e. COVID 19 Impacts, Dental workforce recruitment and 
retention, and NHS Dental Contract & System Reform. 
  
Locally the following actions have been taken to date to try and address these 
problems:- 
  

        Offered incentives for ALL NHS dental practices to prioritise any patients 
struggling to access and NHS Practice and that present with an urgent dental 
care need. 

        Encouraging practices to maintain short notice cancellation lists to minimise 
as far as possible any ‘lost’ critical time. 

        Additional funding made available to all NHS dental practices who were able 
to offer additional clinical capacity with a focus on prioritising patients with 
urgent and/or dental care treatment needs as well as nationally identified high 
risk groups, i.e. children to help reduce outstanding COVID-19 backlog 
demand (336 session commissioned in Gateshead in 2022-23). 

        Invested in the provision of additional dental triage within the NHS 111 
Integrated Out of Hours, Dental Clinical Assessment Service as well as 
increasing capacity within the Out of Hours and in hours urgent dental 
treatment services to better support patients seeking urgent dental care vai 
NHS 111. 

        Increased local investment during 2022-23 into specialist orthodontic service 
to secure additional treatment capacity wherever possible in order to help 
reduce waiting times for patients. 

        NHS England funded advert in British Dental Journal to try to attract overseas 
dentists into the area – match up with providers who have vacancies and 
support them through the process of getting onto the National Dental 
Performers List which enables them to deliver NHS dental care. 

        Offering NHS dental providers a flexible commissioning arrangement that 
provides a training grant to support the employment of overseas dentists. 

        Working with Dental Clinical & Professional Leaders and Health Education 
North East (HEE) partners to further explore opportunities to improve dental 
workforce recruitment and retention locally where this is possible and withing 
existing national policy constraints. 

        Continue to raise local dental workforce pressures at a national level to 
inform the development of needed National Dental System and Workforce 
Reforms. 

  
The Committee also received an update on Oral Health Promotion activity 
undertaken in Gateshead by the Community Dental Service oral health promotion 
team during 2022-23 
  
The Committee were advised on the next steps, and these were outlined as follows:- 
  

        Await the announcement of further national dental regulatory, workforce and 
system reforms during 2023 and review the impact that initial national reforms 



 

that were introduced from November 2022 are beginning to have. 
        Review the impact of the local initiatives that were put in place so that we use 

the learning to help keep NHS Dentistry service provisin and access to care 
stabilised whilst we await further national dental system and workforce 
reforms. 

        Continue to work with the local dental professional leads and wider partners 
to explore all local opportunities to improve NHS Dentistry access for patients 
and influence the development of national system and workforce 
developments during 2023-24 and beyond. 

  
A summary was provided which outlined to Committee the advice to patients and 
key messages that everyone can help to get out to as many people in Gateshead as 
possible. 
   
RESOLVED - i) That the information be noted 
  ii) That further updates be provided to Committee in due 

course and as appropriate 
   

F85 WORK PROGRAMME  
 

 The Committee received a report which was set out in two parts. The first part set 
out the current work programme for Families OSC for the municipal year 2022-23 
and the second part details the current position and next steps in the development of 
the work programme for this OSC for the municipal year 2023-24. 
  
The Committee’s current work programme is set out at Appendix 1 and any changes 
to the programme have been highlighted in bold and italics for ease of identification. 
  
In addition the following items were suggested by members of the Committee for 
inclusion this municipal year:- 
  

        Family Hub Development Work 
        Annual Joint Report (with Commissioning Team) to look at new initiatives in 

Gateshead for Children’s Mental Health 
        Preventing Youth Crime and work of the Outreach Support Service  

  
The Committee were advised that partner organisations will be consulted on the 
emerging issues for each OSC for 2023-24, with a view to OSC’s considering any 
feedback and endorsing its respective work programme at June 2023 OSC 
meetings. At which time Committee will be asked to refer its new work programme to 
Council for agreement. 
  
RESOLVED - i) That the work programme for 2022-23 be noted 
  ii) That the emerging themes for this OSC’s 2023-24 work 

programme and the additional items raised at the meeting 
be put forward for consideration. 

   
 

 
 


